HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 9, 2022 – 6:00 P.M.
SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

GENERAL MAIL/DISCUSSIONS

Reorganization of the Board of Selectmen
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to nominate Bruno as Chair.

Bruno stated that he appreciated all that Selig and Nolan did and thanked them for stepping up.

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to nominate Selig as Vice Chair.

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to nominate Nessralla as Clerk. 
Selig read the following statement.
Tonight marks the closing of an historic chapter in Halifax history.  It’s a chapter I hope we  as a town never have to write again.  Now that said, sometimes trials and tribulations bring out the best in people and I’m happy to say that was the situation here in Halifax.  While everyone leaned in to help there were a few who went above and beyond the call of duty these past eleven weeks and I think they deserve some special recognition.  I’d like to personally thank Selectman Assistant Pamela McSherry – I call Pam the Great and Powerful Oz because she’s the one behind the scenes who is really the glue that holds everything together.  So, without her dedication and willingness to take on some extra duties there is no way we get to this point today.  So I would like to give Pam a hand.  The same can be said for our Town Administrator and Town Accountant Sandy Nolan.  Sandy took on the challenge of wearing two hats – two very demanding hats – of Town Accountant and Acting Town Administrator.  I want to remind everyone that the TA position was something that Sandy had absolutely no desire in taking, but she felt obligated to help because she knew the Town needed her.  I am proud of the job she’s done and will continue to do until we get our full-time TA in place, which is hopefully very, very soon.  So Sandy, thank you very much.  Thank you to our Town Clerk Sue Lawless and Assistant Tara Wakefield.  Sue and Tara rolled up their sleeves to take on the challenge of hosting two simultaneous elections on the same day.  Ask any Town Clerk, having both a state and local election at the same time is bonkers, to say the least.  Not only does it double your work, but it creates a logistical nightmare of making sure ballots stay separated and confusion is kept to a minimum, but it was their willingness to take on the challenge that saved our taxpayers from having to foot the bill on holding a separate voting day.  And Sue, I’m proud to say you and Tara pulled it off with flying colors, so thank you.  And quick, on a personal note, I’d like to thank my family, the norm at the Selig house is that for better or worse dad’s always there when you need him – since August hasn’t always been the case so I wanted them to know their sacrifices haven’t gone unnoticed and I thank them for their understanding.  And finally, I’d like to thank the people of Halifax for their patience and understanding.  
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As I said back in August, we were going to keep things as status quo as possible while we were still moving forward, and I believe we did that.  Now it is time to get to work.  So tonight, as we turn the page, I’d like to officially welcome John and Naja, I’m excited to begin this new chapter here in Halifax with our first full Board in 76 days.  We have some catching up to do, but I have no doubt the Halifax spirit will continue to shine, and we will continue to show everyone why we truly are “The Heart of Plymouth County.”  Thank you.
AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Wednesday, November 9, 2022. 

MINUTES
Bruno recommended that they skip over approving the minutes only because Nessralla and him had not had an opportunity to review them. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Susan Lawless, Chair of Town Administrator Search Committee Update 


Lawless first off wanted to thank the committee.  She stated that everyone worked great together, it was a wonderful team effort, everyone put extra into it, and they all really wanted to find the right person and she thinks they did a really good job.  
She read the following letter from Bernie Lynch.  
Dear Members of the Select Board – I am happy to report that the work of the Town Administrator screening committee is complete with the selection of three finalists to be interviewed by the Select Board tentatively on November 18th.   I want to thank the members of the screening committee for their effective and efficient work in this process.  The members carefully reviewed the materials submitted by the applicants, extensively considered, and deliberated the selection of semi-finalists for interviews, worked with us in the development of interview topics, actively engaged with the candidates during the interviews and extensively reviewed and evaluated the quality of each interviewed candidate before deciding on the finalists that are presented for your consideration and selection to the next Halifax Town Administrator.  The Town received 18 resumes and applications for the Town Administrator position.  Overall, I would describe the applicant pool to be strong with several well-qualified candidates.  Upon a review of the resumes and cover letters submitted by the applicants the committee determined to interview six individuals over the course of two days.  These individuals were chosen based on their experience and the quality of their submitted materials.  Based upon the interviews and committee deliberations the members of the committee unanimously chose four candidates for presentation to the Board for consideration of appointment.  However, one finalist did withdraw his candidacy, and I am attaching the other three.  We are currently conducting background reviews of each of the finalists, including contacting references for each of the proposed finalists, conducting criminal history checks and internet assisted research with follow-up as required to discuss media stories with each of the candidates as required.  The application materials, cover letters and resumes are compiled in a final report which is attached.  A summary of feedback from references will be submitted to the Board under separate cover prior to the interviews.  I’m happy to address any questions that the Board members might have regarding the candidates or the process as we move forward.  Please feel free to contact me via email or by phone.  

Lawless said that Bernie is available on November 18th any time after 2:00 p.m.
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Bruno assumed that each one will take close to an hour, so they can start around 3:00 p.m. on Friday the 18th.  This date and time worked for Selig and Nessralla.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to schedule the interviews for the three remaining candidates for Town Administrator for Friday, November 18th, commencing at 3:00 p.m. or whenever it is convenient to get this schedule together.
Selig thanked the subcommittee for donating their time and helping find a great candidate.  

Chief Chaves – Patrol Officer Recommendations/Interviews  
 
 
Chief Chaves also wanted to thank Selig, Nolan, McSherry.  He welcomed the new members and said it is nice to have a full Board, so work can get done.  

He is bringing forward two outstanding, candidates for the position of Patrol Officer.  He read the following recommendation letter.  
Dear Board:  On September 14, 2022, myself along with Sgt. Patrick Serling, Detective Robert McDonnell, and Officer Joseph Cushman, conducted a interview with Police Office Candidate William J. Feltrup.  I respectfully request the Board to approve our recommendation to extend an offer of full-time employment to the candidate which would include a probationary period for the term of a year.  Mr. William Feltrup successfully completed his medical exam, PAT test, and psychological exam, as well as an extensive background check as directed by Post Commission.  Mr. Feltrup is a fully certified police officer in the state of Massachusetts through the MBTC and Post Commission.  He can exercise all powers and duties of police officers directed by Mass. General Laws c.41, section 98.  In addition to offering this candidate the full-time position, I would request the Board bring Mr. Feltrup in at Step 3 salary.  Mr. Feltrup has earned his certification as a Police Officer, he has been a Police Officer working in the field since 2011, his most current position was as a sergeant for Simmons College since January.  He is a certified EMT, firearms instructor.  He would be entering the department with much more experience and expertise than a recruit graduating the Academy, and the salary step should reflect his previous training experience.  Supporting documents are available which I think the Board has.  Also, there are resumes and such.  
William J. Feltrup

Feltrup has been in law enforcement for over ten years now, mostly been with colleges, with five years as a part-timer in Whitman.  In college there is a heavy stress on community policing, creating an environment where the students come to you with their issues so they can be solved either by us or we can point them in a direction of where somebody else could help them.  I believe that is the proper way to police – it’s worked for him for ten years.  It builds a strong community along with some transparency which is very important for the departments because it builds trusts.  He is excited to come and learn this town, learn from the people what their major concerns are, and if he can do anything about it, he will.

Selig asked his approach on being “fair, firm and consistent” and how would he live that approach here in Halifax?

Feltrup believes that means treating people equitably, no matter if you know them or never met them a day in your life, regardless of race, sex, any of those.  It is essential in policing to be fair to everybody so everybody feels like they can come to you when they really need you.

Bruno thanked him and recommended that they motion for both of them at the same time because they need to have a discussion with the Union about the wage rate. 
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Chief Chaves read the following recommendation letter.  

On September 14th, 2022, we conducted an interview with Officer Candidate Paul Campbell.  I respectfully submit to the Board to approve our recommendation to extend an offer for full-time employment to the candidate which would include a probationary period term of the a year.  Mr. Paul Campbell has successfully completed his medical exam, PAT test, psychological exam as well as an extensive background check as recommended by Post.  Mr. Campbell has, he’s a fully certified officer in the state of Massachusetts through the MBTC and Post Commission, he can exercise all powers and duties of a police officer as directed by Mass. General Laws c.41, section 98.  In addition to offering the candidate a full-time position, I would request the Board to bring Mr. Campbell in as a Step 3 salary.  Mr. Campbell has certification as a police officer, he has been a police officer working in the field since 2015.  His most current position was as a police officer from Massasoit Community College since 2018.  He  is a certified Defensive Tech instructor teaching at the Police Academy and has obtained his Grid certification as a peer counsellor.  He is also a member of the Honor Guard and the Care Team at the College; he would be entering the department with much more expertise than the recruit graduating the Academy and his salary should reflect his previous training experience. 
Paul A. Campbell

He is currently a Police Officer at Massasoit Community College who is in charge of the Community Engagement Unit there.  He strongly believes that it is essential to reach out to your community and really get to know your community.  In order to do this job the correct way you have to make sure that you know who you are serving.  Just getting out there meeting people every day, shaking hands, making that connection because you never know what type of relationship you are building, that person may see something and feel comfortable to come to you and say ‘hey, you know I noticed this strange behavior, I noticed this is happening’, so it is very essential to take your time to get to know people.  You don’t want to walk around in an intimidating manner because that kind of defeats the purpose of what we do.  We are here to serve, so you want to be friendly, you be open, and want people to feel comfortable so they can approach you and say ‘hi Officer Campbell, how’re you doing today’.  One of the things that he tries to do every day working at the College is meet new people and start a general conversation about whatever the person wants to talk about.  That is what he really believes and lives by it and feels that 75%-80% policing is relationships, and the other percentage comes to doing the job and making sure people are safe.  

Bruno:  good – anyone from the Board 

Selig asked what his style is for conflict resolution?

Campbell said the one thing he has learned in this career is to take the time to listen to what the person is saying, because a lot of the times when you approach a scene, someone’s going to tell you exactly what’s going on, and if you’re really taking time to listen, you’ll be able to figure out, okay I understand this conflict.  Depending on how the scene is don’t always jump to talk and take charge right away.  If you have the ability to sit down and listen and figure out what the person is indicating what the issue is, that would be advantageous.  
Members of the Police Union Officer Schleiff and Officer McDonnell were present. 

Bruno wanted to point out that in terms of the contract they need to make a Memorandum of Agreement in order to bring these two candidates in at a level that is not level one.  This has been discussed with Chief Chaves and the Union has voted/agrees with doing this one change to the contract and that would be this Memorandum of Agreement which allows the Board to hire Mr. Campbell and Mr. Feltrup at Step 3.  

Officer Schleiff agreed with what Bruno stated.  
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Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to agree with the Patrolmen’s Union on that one change to the Patrolmen Contract that allows the Board of Selectmen to make this particular hire.

Selig said it is great having two candidates that are fully trained coming here.  

Moved by Selig and second by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to hire Paul A. Campbell as a Patrol Officer for the Town of Halifax starting at Step 3.
Moved by Selig and second by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to hire William J. Feltrup as a Patrol Officer for the Town of Halifax, starting at Step 3.
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	#40
	$ 158,124.43

	Payroll Warrant
	#41
	$ 403,709.62

	Vendor Warrant
	#42
	$ 138,926.53

	School Warrant
	#43
	$ 385,810.69

	Withholding Warrant
	#44
	$ 143,483.26

	Ambulance Commitment

10/17/22 – 10/23/22
	for
	$   35,236.76

	Ambulance Commitment

10/24/22 – 10/30/22
	for
	$   59,143.39


AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	W.B. Mason (paper) .…………………………………………...

W.B. Mason (toner) .…………………………………………...

National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............  

KP Law, P.C. (legal/September) ….............................................
	$      94.99

$    124.49

$ 1,019.70

$ 1,732.50


APPROVED ABATEMENTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following abatements and commitments:

	Ambulance Abatements
	October 2022 
	$ 103,631.09 

	Ambulance Commitments
10/31/22 – 11/6/22
	For
	$   26,041.17

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#11
	$     5,148.00


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Brooks & DeRensis, P.C. (legal/October) …..............................

RELX d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription) ………..
	$        78.00
$ 11,000.00
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GENERAL MAIL/DISCUSSIONS
Letter from Dennis Carman
Bruno read the following letter from Dennis Carman that was received today. 
To my neighbors and all of my neighbors in this beloved Town of Halifax – Though I am disappointed that I was not successful in my run for Selectman in yesterday's Special Election, I am heartened that 3,131 people – 57.65% of our registered voters – took time out to vote.  I congratulate John Bruno and Naja Nessralla for their impressive wins to become Selectmen.  Thank you to the other candidates for Selectmen – Mary Gravinese, David Mascio and William Smith who all ran positive, enthusiastic and professional campaigns.  And I especially wish to ask my fellow residents to raise their glasses of champagne/wine/beer/soda/chocolate milk or other beverage of their choice, to offer a toast of thanks to Selectman Jonathan Selig for “standing in the fire” to keep everything running smoothly in this critical transitional time.  Also, I’d like to thank our Town Officials, Town Workers, and all the Volunteers on our Town Boards and Committee Members who endeavor every day to make our town better.  There are vacancies on these Boards and Committees in need of more volunteers, so I urge all residents to consider getting involved to help lend a hand.  Make no mistake we have significant problems in our cherished hometown.  Having any doubt of that means you may need to become more engaged in what is happening locally, but please do not add to these problems – rather get engaged and become part of the solution.  We’re not always going to agree but we must always respect each other and connect with each other as caring human beings who are dedicated to compromise and progress.  I will be reaching out to our new Board of Selectmen soon to offer whatever help I can in their efforts to restore our beloved Town of Halifax to the welcoming, fair and prosperous community we all know it can be.  Peace, Dennis Carman – Hudson Street, Halifax, Massachusetts.  

Officially Appoint Sandra Nolan as Interim Town Administrator

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously appointed Sandra Nolan as the Interim Town Administrator.

Alan Dias asked if Nolan would be compensated, and Bruno said that it is a Wage and Personnel matter but should be looked at.  
Recycling Abatements

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #2256, #870, #357, #1398, #567, #1160, #2163, #1913, #1320, #1704, #367, #2392, #703, #2638, #2579, #2339, #1731, #1953, #945, #224, #385, #253, #1018, #46, #549, #1227, #2264, #1131, #1924, #84, #2058, #2405, #806, #1241, #401, #2127, #1785, #2646, #2609, #2612, #2621, #885, #2596, #1257, #1407, #2110, #619, #590, #672 and #1105 based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents and confirmation from the Water Department that the water has been shut off since December 2020 for Bill #2405.
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to deny the abatement request for Bill #2544 based on the fact that all the necessary documents were not received by the deadline date of November 5, 2022. 
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to deny the abatement request for Bill #394 based on the fact that all the necessary documents were not received by the deadline date of November 5, 2022. 
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Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to abatement Bill #2078 based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private hauler that they provide recycling service to the resident.
Affirm Approval Live Entertainment Permit – 2 Walnut Street

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously affirmed approval of Live Entertainment Permit #2022-42 issued to George Haseotes at 2 Walnut Street.  
Inspection List for Alcoholic Beverage License Holders
The following locations have been assigned for the Selectman to do annual inspections:
	Location to Inspect
	Type of License
	

	In Season Restaurant

550 Monponsett Street
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant 
	Selig

	Country Club of Halifax 

100 Country Club Drive
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant
	Bruno

	D’s Grille 58 

284 Monponsett Street - Unit 4
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant
	All 3

	Halifax Mobil

576 Plymouth Street
	Wine and Malt - Package Store
	Nessralla

	Happy Dragon Restaurant

327 Plymouth Street
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant
	Selig

	Harmony Two Liquors

284 Monponsett Street
	All Alcoholic - Package Store
	All 3

	Lindy’s General Store

134 Holmes Street
	Wine and Malt - Package Store
	Bruno

	Lyonville Tavern and Restaurant

319 Plymouth Street
	All Alcoholic - Restaurant
	Nessralla

	Subham Inc.

655 Monponsett Street
	All Alcoholic - Package Store
	Selig

	Unit 5 Bar, LLC

d/b/a The Tee Box

284 Monponsett Street - Unit 205
	All Alcoholic - General on Premise
	All 3


At this time Bruno wanted to express his gratitude to Selig for coming in off the bench as a rookie and stepping right up – a lot of people wouldn’t have the character to do that.  So as a citizen, as one of your constituents and now as a fellow member of the Board, he wanted to say that he really appreciated everything he has done.  He also wanted to thank Mrs. Nolan who also stepped up and provided service that was well beyond whatever we could have expected from any town employee.  He then said that Pam and Irma did a great job under very unusual circumstances.
Board of Selectmen Office Hours 

Bruno was wondering if Selig and Nessralla would be open to having Selectmen office hours here at Town Hall.  Maybe once a month or once every couple of weeks where one of the selectmen would be at Town Hall and sit down the residents who may have some issues they want to talk about.  Also, people might come to a meeting here and have things they want to talk about but are not on the agenda.  There would not be a quorum so no votes will be taken.   Both Selig and Nessralla thought it was a great idea and will be brought up at their next meeting to go over the logistics.  
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Town Administrator Interviews

Bruno asked what the protocol was for the TA interviews.  Selig said what they did before was they hired consultant Bernie Lynch, who serves as the point man for the interviews, kind of asks them questions both specific to them and kind of general in nature. The Board was allowed to pipe in with any kind of issues they have or any kind of questions they wanted brought up.  If a candidate brings up something that we want to extrapolate on we are allowed to ask follow-up questions, and then what usually happened was they would leave and the Board would have about 20 minutes to discuss a little bit, not in great detail, and then we would bring in the next candidate.  Lynch will be here to start up the dialogue.  
Bruno asked if they get packages ahead of time and Nolan said that there are packages, resumes and cover letters for them.  He is doing research now on the internet and calling references, and he said he will have that information before the meeting.  
Selig offered out to the public that if anyone had any questions that they think the BoS should ask the Town Administrator, to  email them to him the Board or the office.  
Someone from the audience asked when the when will the names become public, and Nolan said we the meeting is posted.  Selig said they might not have alerted their employers or know that they are looking so we don’t want to put them in a awkward situation.  
In closing David Mascio came before the new Board members to formally congratulated them.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:11 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla
Clerk
/pjm
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